
  

Dear Ones, 

     Another academic year has come and gone, filled with reading and writing and    
arithmetic (not to mention Godly Play stories from scripture and tradition and Adult       
Formation classes with solid and pertinent material presented.)  It’s been a good year, 
and I think, worth a little celebrating.   
     When I talk to other clergy around the diocese, I know how lucky we are at St.     
Stephen’s to have such a gifted bunch of educators.  Our children are blessed by a team 
of six teachers who take turns sharing Sundays with our children.  Adult Christian        
formation offers two broad opportunities.   EfM (Education for Ministry, and if you 
want to know more about it, ask Virginia Wagner or Crystal Colombo, the co-mentors.) 
The Sunday morning adult class/forum is taught by several very worthy, seminary-
level teachers who cover a wide variety of relevant subjects.  In short, St. Stephen’s is 
blessed by a plethora of engaging, learned, and wise teachers.  Now, it is time for a    
summer rest and a time to let students and teachers re-create for the summer, but it is 
also time to give thanks for all who teach in our congregation.  They put a lot out for 
the sake of learning and for the love of the students and the development of their faith.  
During worship this summer, there will be a variety of activities available on the table in 
the back of the sanctuary for our children.   
     Under the heading of “something new”, a nursery is opening on Sunday, July 9.  If 
you have not yet visited the nursery, it is at the bottom of the stairs, turn right down the 
hall and it is the first door on the right.  The nursery will be the place where our  
youngest members and visitors will spend time on a Sunday morning.  Each week, a 
trained high school student (Hailey Chapman and her friend, Audrey Young, will      
alternate, each serving every other week) along with an adult volunteer will offer a safe, 
secure, and fun place for our infants and toddlers during worship time.  I’m very excited 
about this addition and hope you are too.  If you would consider serving as an adult   
volunteer, please let Rilla or Michele know.  
     The summer is a time for relaxation and newness, and, in some case, for necessary 
repairs.  I will be gone during July as I will be rehabbing after a knee replacement     
surgery.  As you may remember, I injured my knee in September, had an arthroscopy in 
October, and it is now apparent, will need to have a knee replacement to put things 
right.  I am looking forward to gaining lost strength in this knee of mine, and so I will 
put all effort into my physical therapy and plan to be back in early August. While I am 
away, you are blessed to have Rev. William Seth Adams and Rev. Amy Donohue serve 
in my place.  You know them well, as they know you, so I am happy to know they will 
shepherd the congregation during July.  Along with Bill and Amy will be Deacon    
Dennis, who will handle pastoral concerns.  If you need pastoral assistance, please call 
Dennis.  And, until the end of July, St. Stephen’s will also be hosting Deacon and Intern 
Tom Sinning, who will be present during worship on the 2nd, 16th, and 23rd.  You are all 
in good hands. 
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Priest’s Passages (Continued) 

     As I write, the sun is warming the room where I am, and I am thankful for our God 
who give us so much and for the opportunity to serve with you at St. Stephen’s.  I look 
forward to seeing you in about a month – with a new knee and less of a limp in my gait! 
 
Faithfully, 
Rilla+ 

 
 

 

Whatôs Behind the Red Door                                              
by the Rev. Steven Woolley 
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Rev. Jeffrey Neuberger sent this piece from a fellow colleague in Spokane.  It was     

written for the Dayton Chronicle and for a broad community, but you may enjoy it 
just as much as I did.  

Rilla + 

What’s Behind the Red Door? 

What goes on in that little grey church with the red door on 
Third?   Itõs such a tiny place, Grace Episcopal Church.  What are 
they?  Who are they?  Now that warmer weather is here, and the doors 
are open, you can walk past on a Sunday morning and sometimes hear 
them singing energetically, if not well.   Their  ministers wear clerical 
collars and are called priests, but theyõre both men and women.  Are 
they Catholic or Protestant?   The answer is yes. 
 
Episcopalians are Christians with roots sunk deep into the earliest             
expressions of the faith as it arrived in Britain, having been spread      
throughout the Roman Empire by the apostles and their successors.    
 Almost 500 years ago the Church of England split with Rome and the 
pope over a political argument that had little to do with religion.   The 
split endured, and the Anglican Church became a reformed Catholic 
Church on the Protestant side of the divide.  In time, it established a 
presence in every place of British influence and rule.  Following the 
American Revolutionary War, it was not popular to be Church of  
England or Anglican.  What to do?   
Change the name to Episcopalian after the Greek word for bishop   
because we are a church that exists under the authority of bishops in 
historical succession from the apostles.  Being American, the          
Episcopal Church is also organized with elements of American         
democracy that make it a little different from many  other branches of 
the World Wide Anglican Communion.  
 



Our understanding of what it means to follow Jesus is anchored in     
scripture, tradition, and reason.  As Episcopalians we tend to be             
traditional in our worship, progressive in our theology, welcoming of   
everyone without limitation, and open to those who have questions or 
doubt.  Our worship is centered on Holy Communion (the Eucharist or the 
mass) in which we recognize the real presence of Christ.  All are welcome 
at the Lordõs table.  Sermons are fairly short, and we read a lot of         
scripture out loud each Sunday.  In fact, if you come to an Episcopal 
Church every Sunday for three years you will hear most of the bible read 
out loud in that time.   
 
Ever heard of the Book of Common Prayer?  Itõs the book that guides our 
daily and weekly worship, as it does for every church in the World Wide 
Anglican Communion.  It lays out the forms of service for daily and   
weekly worship, special feast days, and special events such as weddings, 
baptisms, and funerals.  It also contains all the Psalms because we use 
them a lot.  
 
Worship at Grace Church is Episcopalian done country style.  Weõre too 
small to get fancy, and while we treat the liturgy with great reverence, we 
donõt take ourselves too seriously. 
   
  
  
  
 

.ƛǊǘƘŘŀȅǎ ϧ !ƴƴƛǾŜǊǎŀǊƛŜǎ 

July Birthdays    July Anniversaries 

Jul 3: Linda Krueger   

Jul 10: Robert Green 

Jul 21: Marie Akins 

Jul 23: Connelly Howes  
  
   Ordination Anniversary 

July 7, 2001:  The Rev. Dennis Taylor—Deacon 
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What’s Behind the Red Door? (continued) 

Jul 1:  The Rev. Charlie & Carolyn Forbes      
Jul 11:  Jim & Virginia Wagner 

Jul 14: Rick & Michele Chapman 

Jul 27: The Rev. Dick & Maggie Scott 



Healthcare Considered 
 
Healthcare, or more importantly how to pay for it and who should be privileged enough 
to receive it has been at the forefront of the news for a long time. Congress is attempting 
to change way we receive and pay for healthcare.  The root of the United States’ system 
lies in World War II and the wage freezes that were part of the war effort. There were 
health care cooperatives, think of the “Blues” which started in places like The Clear Lake 
Lumber Company but the opening for private company supplied health benefits came 
from the wage freezes. Quoting Kiefer Sutherland in the trailer to The Healthcare    
Movie; “The real healthcare crisis is in public confidence and understanding not in      
financial sustainability.”  
Healthcare is a complex issue with a lot of stake holders involved in making a living or 
profit out of participating in the industry. There are a lot of questions that need to be  
answered and a need for people to become educated. Not only about the healthcare we 
need to consume plus what is the role of the community in participating and creating  
access to healthcare. What is the church called to do? The Bible speaks to this several 
times. Take Matthew and James as examples.  
 

Matthew 9.35:Then Jesus went about all the cities and villages, teaching in their 
synagogues, and proclaiming the good news of the kingdom, and curing every 
disease and every sickness. 10:1, Then Jesus summoned his twelve disciples and 
gave them authority over unclean spirits, to cast them out, and to cure every  
disease and every sickness. As you go, proclaim the good news, ‘The kingdom of 
heaven has come near.’ 10:8, Cure the sick, raise the dead, cleanse the lepers, cast 
out demons. 25:35 35, for I was hungry and you gave me food, I was thirsty and 
you gave me something to drink, I was a stranger and you welcomed me, 36, I 
was naked and you gave me clothing, I was sick and you took care of me, I was in 
prison and you visited me.” 

 
 James 5.14: Are any among you sick? They should call for the elders of the                       
church and have them pray over them, anointing them with oil in the name of the  
Lord. 

 
Jesus leaves little doubt that we are to be involved with our neighbor. It is time to ask 
those questions because the numbers are saying that the medical/industrial system in the 
United States is failing to provide an honest product.  The United States per capita 
spending is nearly $10,000.  That is for every woman, man and child. This country is 
experiencing increasing maternal and infant mortality and stagnant to decreasing life 
expectancy not only compared to first tier countries but second tier countries.   
 

"The USA is also the only country in the OECD (Organization for Economic          
Cooperation and Development) without universal health coverage, and has the    
largest share of unmet health-care needs due to financial costs. Not only does the 
USA have high and rising health inequalities, but also life expectancy has stagnated 
or even declined in some population subgroups," the research document said. 
"Therefore, the poor recent and projected U.S. performance is at least partly due to 
high and inequitable mortality from chronic diseases and violence, and insufficient 
and inequitable health care.” CNBC 22FEB2017 
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The United States is very good at crisis and high tech medicine but it is the day to day 
access to routine healthcare and preventive medicine that is poorly supported.         
Medicine is driven by specialists, while family medicine, internal medicine and          
pediatricians are the gatekeepers. They have the poorest reimbursement in the         
industry. Race and gender also play into income for physicians with woman making 
significantly less than men and blacks less than whites, Asians, or Hispanics.  
Several times a year members of The Episcopal Church reaffirm their covenant with 
God promising to seek and serve Christ in all persons, loving neighbor as self-striving 
for justice and peace for all people while respecting the dignity of every human. When 
it comes to healthcare there is a need to grapple on what this means and how do we 
fulfill the promises made.  
 
Willing to talk  
 
Dennis  

 

bŜǿǎ ǘƻ {ƘŀǊŜ 

Dear Church Family, 

Mount Vernon is a lovely place to retire to and I  enjoy  
attending St. Paul's.  My third floor apartment is small but 
very nice with a balcony and serene views. 

Convocation week at Conception Abbey in MO was another 
wonderful experience.  Three other sisters and I were robed 
in our habits during Mass on the third day.  The ceremony 
was both beautiful and emotional.  I am now a Novice Sister 
in the Anglican Order of Saint Benedict.  The reading, 
study and writing continues.  There is so much to learn and in my case, to unlearn.                               
God has blessed me more than I could ever have imagined. 

You made much of this happen with your sincere encouragement, prayers and financial 
gifts.  I thank you!  What a group of Godly people you are.  St. Stephen's will always 
hold a very special place in my heart.  I miss you... 

 

Sincerely, 

Sister Katharine n/OSB                                                                                                        

AKA Kathy Fleck           
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     Last month’s question for this column had to do with posture--sitting, kneeling and 
standing.  In that discussion, we looked at the permissive rubric, the directions in the 
Prayer Book that contain the word “may.”   

     This month’s question has to do with gestures.  Whereas the Book of Common Prayer 
knows something about posture, the BCP knows virtually nothing about gestures.  And 
what it knows about gestures has largely to do with what the presiding minister does 
during the Great Thanksgiving in the Eucharist and what the presiding minister does 
during Holy Baptism. 

     As for the assembly, the members of the congregation, the Prayer Book says nothing, 
not a word, about gestures. Yet, and here is the source of the question, in church we see 
people making various gestures at various times, sometimes seemingly coordinated, 
sometimes not.     The most commonly seen of these gestures is the sign of the cross, so 
we will fix on that for the present. 

     The gesture is typically made with the full hand, first touching the forehead, then the 
center of the chest, then one shoulder and lastly the other.  The sequence of shoulders is 
typically left and then right. 

     Last month, I mentioned that we Episcopalians are people of custom, not rules, and 
this is certainly true for the making of this gesture.  The reasons for making the gesture 
are fairly stable but when one does this will vary considerably.  That is, if one does this 
at all.  Lots of Episcopalians do not.  

     The sign of the cross is typically made as a mark of dedication or appropriation.  For 
example, some people will make the sign of the cross when they enter the worship space 
and when they leave.  Similarly, some will make the sign before and after receiving  
Communion.  These would be dedicatory gestures, a physical way of focusing, directing 
or dedicating oneself to the reality at hand, the sacred space or the elements of the      
sacrament. 

     As to the sign of the cross as a gesture of appropriation, this is most commonly seen 
in association with either absolution after confession or benediction at the end of the  
liturgy.  Making this gesture on our bodies would then mirror the gesture made by the 
priest in declaring God’s forgiveness or declaring God’s blessing upon us. 

     There is yet one other instance that invites comment.  At the announcement of the 
reading of the Gospel in the Eucharist, some people make a variation of the sign of the 
cross, a gesture of a dedicatory sort.  Using the thumb, one makes a small cross in the 
middle of the forehead, a second cross on the lips and a third cross near the heart.  This 
gesture directs all of one’s sense and affections to hearing and receiving the reading to 
follow. 

     Some Episcopalians have been taught that making these gestures is part of our      
liturgical life.  Others of us have not been so taught.  So it is with Episcopal Church life.  
For those of us who act out these physical expressions of faith, they are simply personal 
devotional acts, additive to the spoken and musical texts shared by everyone.  They 
should not be understood as evidence of special reverence. Rather, they should be seen as 
aids to reverence itself. 

     Lastly, it is important to remember that the sign of the cross is made on the forehead 
of every person at baptism, and so it has been from the beginning.  Whatever prompts 
any of us to repeat that sign and whenever, it always echoes the mark that joined the oil, 
the water and the Spirit in grafting us into the Body of Christ.                                     wsa 
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Upcoming Events & Help Needed... 

The Nursery is Opening in July!  

   Things we can use: 

ß Diapers (all sizes); Baby Wipes;  Hand Soap; Paper Towels; 

ß Disposable Gloves-sized M or L; Fitted Porta-crib Sheets; 

ß Clean lightweight infant blankets; Changing Table Sheets or Covers; 

ß Garbage Cans (8 or 13 gallon size),  

ß Goldfish snacks/Bottled Water;   Small Paper Cups; 

ß Durable, cleanable Toys rated for Birth to 3 years old; 

ß Antibacterial Surface Wipes for toys; Air Freshener,  

ß 4' x 6'  or 5' x 7' clean (used or new) Area Rug,  

ß Your name, if you could volunteer occasionally in the nursery (Email Rilla) 

 Look for the port-a-crib in Miller Hall with any donations! 

 

NORTH WHIDBEY HELP HOUSE CELEBRATES! 
 
We want to pass on some exciting things from North Whidbey Help House, our local 
food bank. 
Help House has for several years hosted a "Christmas in July" food drive. This year, as 
it is their 40th anniversary, they are celebrating for 40 days, beginning on June 22.  
 
They are asking us to "make an extra effort to think about donating in multiples of 40 
(i.e., 40 cans of vegetables, 40 pennies for little ones to gather, 40 quarters ($10), 40 $1 
bills, you get the idea)." 
 
They will be having their annual food drive on Saturday, July 15, from 10 am to 2 pm, 
with volunteers collecting needed items outside grocery outlets.   
 
As well, they are hosting a special community thank you on Friday, July 7, from 3-6 
pm, to celebrate their anniversary. (If you did the math, you would notice that they be-
gan on the 7th day, of the 7th month, in 1977). There will be ribbon cutting, speeches, 
refreshments and tours, so come out and support this wonderful program  

 
 

{ǇŜŎƛŀƭ ¢ƘŀƴƪǎΗ 
A special thanks to Harry Anderson, Terry Bible, 
and Michelle Johnson for hosting and helping 
with our Family Game/Movie Night on June 
30th.  It was a fun evening of friends and laughter 
as we all watched Moana together.  As usual, the 
kids had a great time and enjoyed one another.   
Hoping to do more of these in fall! 
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 ²ƻǊǎƘƛǇǇƛƴƎ ƛƴ aȅ ±ŜƎŜǘŀōƭŜ DŀǊŘŜƴ - ōȅ IŀǊǊȅ !ƴŘŜǊǎƻƴ 
     Since I moved to Whidbey Island eight years ago, I have finally had the time to have 
the vegetable garden I always wanted.  I remember watching my grandfather in his 
long retirement years nurture his corn and tomatoes in his little garden beside his   
garage.  Sometimes I could hear him speaking or even singing to his plants, always 
smiling.  I was determined to have what he was having.  
 
     Those who don’t tend a vegetable garden may find it hard to understand what is so 
special about it.  I find the time I spend there to be almost as sacred as the time I spend 
at St. Stephen’s on Sunday mornings.  Sometimes even more so.  Before some think me 
a heretic or worse, let me explain.  
 
     In the Genesis story, God put Adam and Eve in the Garden of Eden “to tend it and 
to care for it.”  In other words, we are the stewards who were created to bring forth 
and share the bounty that the earth provides.  Tend, care and share. 
 
     Our vegetable garden began as a typical plot of Whidbey hardpan clay soil, used in 
the past mostly as pasture or to harvest hay.  It needed a lot of tending and caring to 
bring forth any vegetables.  I tilled it, pulled up the sod and added compost — lots and 
lots of compost. We built a wire fence to keep out deer and rabbits — who love fresh 
vegetables as much as we do.  That first summer, many of my plants withered and died 
despite my best efforts and constant encouragement.  The soil just wasn’t good enough 
yet.  More tending and caring was needed. 
 
     After that, as I learned more, things got much better.  Tomatoes, onions, potatoes, 
broccoli, beans, rhubarb, peas, carrots, lettuce, spinach and more began to flourish.   
 
     I spend hours now weeding, composting, tilling and talking with my vegetables.  I 
am always amazed that, just a week or two after I have poked a seed in the ground, a 
young plant emerges with only a little water and sunshine to make it happen.  This is 
how God works.  He has given us an amazingly fertile place to live, and our job is to 
tend it and care for it in order to bring forth its bounty. Can it be any plainer than that? 
 
     I also use those hours in the vegetable garden to have quiet, personal conversations 
with God. We chat about what’s going on in the world and in my life.  On my knees 
pulling weeds is both a humbling and uplifting experience at the same time.  I tell God 
what’s troubling me and he offers me unending encouragement.  I treasure this time of 
worship and intimacy with the divine.   
 
     A couple years ago, we began the Abundance Table at St. Stephen’s in order to share 
the wealth of our gardens with each other. I borrowed this idea from Trinity Episcopal 
Church in Santa Barbara, which Terry and I attended for a few years.  Neighbors 
brought in lemons, oranges and grapefruit to share.  We aren’t that fortunate on  
Whidbey, but each week I bring in whatever I have harvested and it seems to disappear 
quickly.  That gives me a true feeling of satisfaction. 
 
     I hope more of us at St. Stephen’s will start worshipping in their vegetable gardens.  
It is a profoundly spiritual experience that feeds our souls as well as our stomachs.  
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Continuing Events 

§ Tuesdays & Thursdays:    10:00 am           Morning Prayer 

§ Sundays:       10:30 am          Holy Eucharist        

 

 

 

*Reminder: Sunday School is out for Summer, but we’re looking 

forward to seeing our children again in fall!   
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St. Stephen’s Episcopal Church 

555  SE Regatta Drive 

Oak Harbor, Washington 

98277 

 

 

Phone: 360-279-0715 

Mailing Address: P.O. Box 2754,  

Oak Harbor, WA. 98277 

E-mail: ststephensofoakharbor@gmail.com 

Website: www.ststephensofoakharbor.org  

 

Wherever you are in your life with God -- whether a hesi-

tant searcher or a regular churchgoer --  we invite you to 

worship with us and to think of St. Stephen's as your spiritu-

al home.  

 

We meet in the Main Sanctuary for Eucharist at 10:30 AM each Sunday, followed by fellowship in 

Miller Hall.  Our office is in the A-frame building with All Saints Chapel. 


